
SELECT BOARD MEETING MINUTES
FROM THE CENTER

MONDAY, OCTOBER 4, 2021
APPROVED
SB Members Present: Rebecca H. Pine, Chair; Alison S. Manugian, Vice Chair; Peter S. Cunningham, Clerk; Joshua A. Degen, Member; John F. Reilly, Member
Also Present: Mark W. Haddad, Town Manager; Dawn Dunbar, Executive Assistant
Ms. Pine called the meeting to order at 7:00pm and reviewed the agenda.  
ANNOUNCEMENTS
Ms. Manugian shared an email from Marlena Gilbert. 
TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT

1. Mr. Haddad said that the Trails Committee had requested that he nominate Jeanne Ciampa for membership on the Trails Committee. He asked the Board to please consider this as his nomination of Ms. Ciampa for appointment and respectfully requested that the Board make this appointment through June 30, 2022. 
Mr. Cunningham made a motion to accept the Town Manager’s nomination of Jeanne Ciampa to the Trails Committee, term to end June 30, 2022. Ms. Manugian seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 

2. Mr. Haddad said that he and Mr. Reilly met with Mr. Sheldon and Mr. Gordon to develop a charge for the Destination Groton Committee. Mr. Haddad said that Mr. Sheldon provided them with an excellent draft for consideration.  Mr. Haddad said that both he and Mr. Reilly were in support of the proposed Charge and respectfully requested that the Board consider adopting this Charge. 
Mr. Cunningham moved to adopt the charge of the Destination Groton Committee as presented that evening. Mr. Degen seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 

FUEL STORAGE LICENSE HEARING

Mr. Haddad read the public hearing notice into record.

Mr. Degen made a motion to open the public hearing. Ms. Manugian seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 

Mr. Haddad said that Mr. Bob Collins was here to answer any questions. Mr. Collins said that the new tank was replacing an existing underground fuel bunker that would be decommissioned adding the new tank was above ground and double walled. He said this needed to be put in place before decommissioning the bunker. He said that the Cons Com and Historic District Commission had both approved the tank and location which was behind the boiler house and not visible from the road.  Mr. Cunningham said that this was a good thing adding the old one was only single walled and also was going to have a better, cleaner fuel stored in it. 

Mr. Cunningham moved to close the public hearing. Ms. Manugian seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously.  

Mr. Cunningham moved to approve the fuel tank storage application as presented. Mr. Reilly seconded the motion. 
There was a brief discussion about the process in which an application is brought forward. 
The motion carried unanimously. 

DISCUSSION - HOW TO RESPOND TO INCIDENTS OF HATE AND DISCRIMINATION; REVIEW/CONSIDER ACTION ON MOTIONS SUBMITTED BY SELECT BOARD MEMBER DEGEN ON HATE CRIMES/SPEECH; CONSIDER SCHEDULING BYSTANDER TRAINING; CONSIDER APPOINTING ALISON MANUGIAN AS THE SELECT BOARD REPRESENTATIVE ON THE DIVERSITY TASK FORCE
Ms. Pine read the following statement into the record:
The purpose of tonight’s discussion, as the agenda says, is to open a dialogue about how we as a town should handle incidents of graffiti and hate.  This is coming up now, in part because there have been several incidents of anti-semitic graffiti in the recent past, most recently one in the middle school this past Friday.  Anti-semitic incidents are targeted at, and especially painful for, our Jewish neighbors.  We are all justifiably horrified that such acts are happening in our town and we want to figure out to respond to them and how to stop them.

It’s important that we also recognize the larger background in which these incidents have occurred.  Groton, and our entire country, have been involved in a reckoning and re-examination of issues around race, triggered in part by the murder of George Floyd in May of last year.  Groton has taken steps to address racial injustice, and in fact, formed a Diversity Task Force a year ago, in response to incidents of disturbing racist graffiti. 

Determining the best way to respond to anti-semitic or racist incidents is just one part of a larger conversation around how we interact with each other as we become a more diverse community - a discussion about how we retain our sense of community as we recognize the differences between us – differences in religion, race, ethnicity, level of ability, age, gender identity, and sexual preference, income level, political beliefs, and personal experience. 

It’s a lot! 

I think we have to start with listening. 

The conversation may be hard, because diversity includes diversity of opinions, and we probably will not all agree. 

I read recently that many of us were taught to avoid conversations about religion and politics, and the result of that may be a general lack of understanding about different religions and political beliefs.  We would have been better served if we’d been taught how to have civil conversations about difficult topics, rather than avoid them.  

But most of us were not taught this, so we’re all still learning how to do it.  Let’s give it our best effort!   We’re all neighbors and we all love Groton. Our goal is to have a constructive conversation.  Let’s commit to speaking thoughtfully and listening to each other in order to understand and find common ground where we can work together.

1 – How to respond to hate and discrimination:

Chief Luth said that in situations they had dealt with in Town, there were incidents that had not risen to the level of prosecution. He said that they worked very closely with the DA’s office on these incidents. He said he thought an educational component would be beneficial to the Town. He said that there had been a couple of hate incidents with many of them not rising to the level of hate crime. He said people were held accountable but were not hate crimes according to the DA’s office. He said that with the swastika incident in August, he had reached out to the Antidefamation League (ADL) about having them provide some educational training and soon learned the school district was already doing this. 

Ms. Pine said that if something like a swastika was found, the course of action would be to leave it and report it to the police department because it was considered a crime scene. Mr. Haddad said that was the way the graffiti at the Country Club and other places around Town was handled. Mr. Reilly said that the Chief stated some of the crimes weren’t hate crimes and asked who classified them. Chief Luth said that they ran them by the DA’s office who makes that determination. Chief Luth said that the swastika wasn’t directed specifically at someone and why it wasn’t considered a hate crime. Mr. Reilly said he had a problem with that. Chief Luth said it was very difficult to charge juveniles with crimes, with the exception of violence, especially if it’s their first offense adding this was due to recent reform. 
Ms. Pine said that the next step was how the community could get involved. Mr. Cunningham said that by engaging in outreach and educating the community adding this discussion was a start to that. Mr. Degen said that education was very important in understanding that words and graffiti hurt. He said that the education component lacked in the schools and intensity. He said that you could educate the adults but couldn’t fix bigotry. He said that 2,000 members from a Facebook group said nothing about seeing a swastika carved into a tree which was unacceptable. He said that fairness and equity mattered. Ms. Manugian asked what the first steps would look like. She said that no one accidently carved a swastika into a tree and shared his frustration. Mr. Degen said that “see something, say something” was what they should be following. Ms. Pine said she didn’t want them to say there was no hope in changing people. She said that they had to keep it local and focus on what they could do and where they should start their efforts.  Mr. Cunningham said he agreed with a lot of what Mr. Degen said but said it was disheartening to hear there was no value in education.  He said if they didn’t believe there was hope in changing people, he wasn’t sure there was much they could do. Mr. Degen said he didn’t say they shouldn’t educate but that it only went so far.
Mr. Robert Dolins of Boathouse Road said that he was Jewish and very involved in the jewish community. He said that what Mr. Cunningham said at a recent Select Board meeting was really hurtful. He said that he forgave Mr. Cunningham and appreciated the apologies he had made at various meetings. He said he did not forgive the other members who sat by and said nothing.  Mr. Dolins said that Mr. Degen’s first motion would cost the Town a lot of money and did not agree with Mr. Degen on that.  
Ms. Nena Radtke said she was a minister at  Christian Union Church, West Groton. She said that this broke her heart. 

Ms. Joanne Schorn of Paquawket Path asked about the juveniles and the process for educating them after incidents like this occured so they don’t do it again. 
Mr. Alex Woodle said that he was born a Jew but was also a citizen of this community and the United States. He said that when he was younger, he didn’t learn about these things in school. He said that he thought education was important and to begin at a young age about who they are as a people for all groups of people. 
 Li Kynvi of Hollis Street  also felt that these issues were deeply important..  Li Kynvi talked about a pyramid of hate and how it was all related to what their responsibility was to filter their thoughts.   Li Kynvi said that they needed to open their hearts also and take care of each other, something that had not been said.  
Ms. Leslie Lathrop of Sunset Road said that she was a member of an invisible minority which was not easy. She said that education was important but also thought it was important to keep the community aware of the incidents that occur.  She said that the schools were not doing enough and thought a single diversity day was ludicrous. She said that so much had been swept under the rug and couldn’t keep happening. Ms. Pine said that this was a large part of why they were there today.
Mr. James Moore introduced himself as a member of the Diversity Task Force. He said that many of them had isolated themselves and said that they needed to establish programs that reached out to their community members. He said that they needed to make connections with marginalized groups and establish friendships, relationships.

2 – Mr. Degen’s Proposed Motions 
Ms.  Pine said that they sent the motions, as written, to Town Counsel and found out they were not legal as written. She said that Mr. Degen provided some revised motions based on Town’s Counsel’s comments.  Mr. Degen said that they had a strong chief in Groton who made policy for this department. He said that they had no right to instruct the Chief. He said that came up with wording for motion 1 that requested the Chief monitor the Rotten in Groton Facebook page. Mr. Haddad said that it was important to note that it would be in conjunction with the DA’s office. Mr. Degen said that motion 2 had to be stricken. Mr. Haddad said that was because there were state and federal laws that covered that. Mr. Degen said that most of motion 3 could done as worded. Chief Luth said that they were already doing what motion 3 was asking. Mr. Degen said that it would be redundant then. Chief Luth said that they could make those statistics public. Mr. Degen said that he would remove the third motion if the Chief was agreeing to publish those statistics. 
Mr. Degen moved that the Board request the Chief of Police, Michael Luth, to consider monitoring the Rotten in Groton Facebook page for anything that can be construed as a hate crime and further if such a situation occurs, determine, in conjunction with the Office of the Middlesex County District Attorney, whether or not said crime can be prosecuted.  Ms. Manugian seconded the motion. 
Chief Luth said that Town Counsel didn’t reference the 4th amendment and thought they would be violating that amendment. He said he didn’t have probable cause to go into that Facebook page. Ms. Pine said that people on that page should notify the Chief if they saw something. Mr. Cunningham asked if they would investigate social media if they were made aware of something. Chief Luth said that they would but would have to show a level of probable cause which was very tough to do sometimes. Mr. Reilly said that he had a problem thinking that was the only site hate speech was being written about on. He thought they needed to be careful singling out one group. He said that the law was there and incidents should be reported.  He said that this was a huge violation of first amendment rights. Ms. Pine asked if anything different would happen then what had been happening.  Mr. Degen said that he hoped that the members of that group were a little more cognizant of what they were posting. 
Ms. Fran Stanley said she suggested they not vote in favor of this adding they had community policing. She said they didn’t want to do anything to get in the way of what the police department does in conjunction with the DA’s office. She said it was the Select Board’s role to say that they cared about these things but to leave it to the police department to do their jobs.  Mr. James Moore said that he understood Mr. Degen’s frustration but said they needed to speak up. Mr. Dolins said that he appreciated the revised motion. He said that the department was required to report hate crimes to the State police.  He said that they hired the Chief to do his job and should let him.  Ms. Rebecca Tabasky said that they hadn’t talked about the consequence to what one says. She said that speaking up against hate was going to be very important. Mr. Mark Presti thanked them for diving into this topic. He suggested that they support the Diversity Task Force from a board level and community level and pay attention to what they were doing. He said that education was important and wouldn’t get all the old dogs but thought they could and should teach the young children about diversity and inclusion. 
Mr. Degen said that they should urge the Groton Dunstable DEI Committee to meet more than once. Mr. Degen said that he had that right to stick up his finger at the White House and would do it again under the first amendment adding he never threatened the man but was simply expressing himself. He said that the motion was different and should the Chief see anything worth investigating he should. Ms. Pine said that there was risk in monitoring one single site. She said that she thought they were sending a message. Mr. Degen said that this motion simply was requesting that the Chief monitor this page. He said that by passing this, people would be put on notice. 
Ms. Manugian said she was thinking about making a motion that would not be enforceable but instead asking that all members of the community be active in monitoring social media, life in Groton and take a more active role in communicating incidents and potential crimes to the Groton Police Department for follow-up. Mr. Degen said that could be a separate motion in itself but thought that they were reaching out to the public which made it separate.  
Mr. Dolins said that the position they were putting the Chief in was terrible. Ms. Deb Busser said she agreed with the spirit but was concerned they were asking the Chief to do something he couldn’t do. She said she appreciated what Ms. Manugian said but valued what the Chief was doing about these issues already. 

Mr. Degen said he would withdraw his motion if Ms. Manugian would come up with something as she mentioned. He said he didn’t want to see them in a lawsuit further down the road. Mr. Degen withdrew his motion. 

Mr. Haddad read a text from Ms. Marlena Gilbert relative to DEI Committee at GDRSD and invited people to watch their calendar for regular meetings. 

Ms. Manugian moved that the Select Board request that all members of the public, adult and juvenile, step forward to report hate speech and incidents in Groton, both in real life and in digital forums to the Police Department for review, logging and potential action. Mr. Cunningham seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 
Chief Luth said that people could make a report anonymously. 

3 - Bystander Training

Ms. Pine said that Ms. Raquel Majeski provided the Board with some information on Bystander training for the Board. She asked if they wanted to purchase this training. Ms. Pine said that they should find out how much it would cost, how it is conducted and if it could be done for a larger audience. Ms. Manugian asked them to find out about training the trainer.  Mr. Haddad said he would inquire and report back to the Board.  Ms. Manugian said that per the GDRSD Chair, the ADL also had trainings for municipalities.  
4 – Etched in Glass – the Legend of Steve Ross

Ms. Pine said that the Interfaith Council had asked the Select Board to co-sponsor a movie. She said it was called Etched in Glass – The Legend of Steve Ross, on November 9th at 7pm in the PAC. She said that the police department had already agreed to co-sponsor also. 

Mr. Degen recused himself and left the room at 8:57pm. 

Mr. Haddad asked if there was a cost associated with this. Ms. Pine said she was unaware of that other than they would be applying to the Trust Funds.

Mr. Cunningham moved that they co-sponsor the movie showing, Etched in Glass – the Legend of Steve Ross, on November 9th. Mr. Reilly seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously.  
5 – Select Board Rep on Diversity Task Force
Mr. Haddad said that Mr. Degen had resigned from the Diversity Task Force (DTF) but added that the DTF had recommended to the Select Board that a Board designee not be replaced. Mr. James Moore said that they felt comfortable not having a Select Board rep on the Task Force. He said that Mr. Degen suggested trouble voting on something more than once being on both boards. Ms. Pine said that they also discussed that at the Board level a few meetings ago. Mr. Degen said that was one of the reasons he resigned. Ms. Pine suggested they appoint Ms. Manugian as their liaison. Mr. Haddad said that they didn’t have liaisons to appointed Boards. 
Mr. Degen moved to amend the make up of the Diversity Task Force to eliminate a member of the Select Board. Mr. Cunningham seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 

Ms. Pine thanked Mr. Degen and his wife for being instrumental in developing the Task Force. 
TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT – Cont.
3. Mr. Haddad said that the warrant was done and had updated the front page to include location and timing information. Mr. Haddad said he had updated the consent agenda to exclude article 1 and asked the Board to take a position on that article. Mr. Haddad said that there was one unpaid bill from a previous Fiscal Year. He said that the Planning Board owed Nitsch Engineering $11,602 for Peer Review Services adding the Developer of Red Pepper Lane and Olivia Way failed to replenish funds for this service and the Town needed to cover the expense. He added that this Article was originally planned to be part of the Consent Agenda but was going to be considered separately now. Ms. Manugian asked if they could go back after the developer to pay this bill. The Board supported article 1. 
Mr. Haddad said that article 14 requested to add a parcel to the sewer district which was next to the former Deluxe property. The Board was 4 in favor 1 opposed (Mr. Degen) to supporting the article. Mr. Degen said he didn’t understand why they would allow this when they didn’t know what development was coming. Mr. Cunningham said that they knew what the zoning was. Ms. Manugian said that this was one property and thought it was a scrivener’s error because everything else there was connected to town sewer already. 
Mr. Haddad said that article 16 was about zoning on marijuana. Mr. Haddad said that the Planning Board did not take a position on the article adding they wanted to not sway the Town Meeting voters one way or another.  Mr. Cunningham said that they were hearing that the taxpayers were being overly burdened and this was a way to help out the residents by bringing in additional revenue. Ms. Manugian said she was concerned about putting this toward operating expenses adding if the market became saturated, this could be reduced. The Board supported this article. Ms. Pine said she was leery to support something that wasn’t beneficial toward someone’s health and wanted the Town to make their decision. 
Mr. Haddad asked the Board to issue the warrant for the Fall Town Meeting to be held on Saturday, October 23rd at 9am. 
Ms. Manugian made the motion. Mr. Degen seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 
SELECT BOARD ITEMS FOR CONSIDERATION
1. Mr. Haddad said that Paul Fitzgerald was the current Republican Representative on the Board of Registrars.  He said that Mr. Fitzgerald was recently elected as the Chair of the Republican Town Committee adding as an officer of a Town political committee, he was no longer eligible to serve on the Board of Registrars. Mr. Haddad said that the Republican Town Committee had nominated Greg Baran (716 Lowell Road) to serve as a Republican member of the Board of Registrars. He said that the current makeup of the Board of Registrars was two Democratic members, one Unenrolled (Town Clerk) and the now open seat. He said that there was no reason to solicit nominations from the Democratic Town Committee for this open seat, as it must be a Republican appointee. Mr. Haddad respectfully requested that the Board appoint Mr. Baran to the Board of Registrars through June 30, 2024.
Mr. Degen moved to appoint Greg Baran to the Board of Registrars through June 30, 2024. Ms. Manugian seconded. The motion carried unanimously. 
2. Mr. Haddad reminded the Board they were meeting on October 18th at 6pm in Executive Session to discuss collective bargaining guidance with their regular session beginning at 7pm in joint session with the Finance Committee. 
OTHER BUSINESS
Mr. Degen moved to approve a One Day Beer and Wine Liquor License for the Friends of Prescott for the Felt & Sip Event on Thursday, October 14, 2021 from 6:30 p.m. to 8:30 p.m. and a One Day Beer and Wine Liquor License for the Friends of Prescott for the Annual Meeting Event on Thursday, October 21, 2021 from 6:30 p.m. to 8:30 p.m.
 Mr. Reilly seconded the motion. 
Ms. Manugian asked if they had the ability to limit the number of licenses they issued. Mr. Haddad said that they could as the licensing authority.

The motion carried unanimously.  

ON-GOING ISSUES

B: Mr. Haddad said that the Green Communities application was due on Friday. He said that they planned on applying for $500K worth of projects but could only apply for $200K in projects.  Mr. Haddad said that Mr. Tada had been working tirelessly on this application. 

C: Mr. Haddad said that Land Use Departments were going to be holding a meeting on October 18th to sit down with the CM and OPM to discuss the Florence Roche project.  

MINUTES

Mr. Degen moved to approve minutes of regularly scheduled meeting of September 27, 2021 as amended. Ms. Manugian seconded the motion. Roll Call: Pine-aye; Manugian-aye; Degen-aye; Reilly-aye; Cunningham-aye

Ms. Pine adjourned the meeting at 9:35pm. 

Approved:  _____________________________

_________________________________

      
   
Peter S. Cunningham, Clerk


respectfully submitted:   











Dawn Dunbar, Executive Assistant
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